
 
 
 
 
 
 

City Council Chamber 
735 Eighth Street South 
Naples, Florida 34102 

City Council Workshop Meeting – June 5, 2006 – 8:30 a.m. 
Mayor Barnett called the meeting to order and presided. 

ROLL CALL ......................................................................................................................ITEM 1 
Present: Council Members: 
Bill Barnett, Mayor William MacIlvaine 
Johnny Nocera, Vice Mayor (arrived 8:34 a.m.) Gary Price, II 
 John Sorey, III 
 Penny Taylor 
 William Willkomm, III 
Also Present:  
Robert Lee, City Manager Dorothy Hirsch 
Robert Pritt, City Attorney Henry Kennedy 
Vicki Smith, Technical Writing Specialist Sue Smith 
Tara Norman, City Clerk Scott Cameron 
Jessica Rosenberg, Deputy City Clerk  
Victor Morales, Assistant to the City Manager  
Stephen Weeks, Technology Services Director  
Joe Boscaglia, Parks and Parkways Superintendent  
Michael Bauer, Natural Resources Manager  
David Lykins, Community Services Director  
Ron Wallace, Construction Management Director Media: 
Cheryl Boutot, Network Specialist Aisling Swift, Naples Daily News 
Jeffrey Cochran, Senior Network Specialist  
Ann Marie Ricardi, Finance Director Other interested citizens and visitors. 
SET AGENDA....................................................................................................................ITEM 2 

MOTION by Price to SET AGENDA AS PRESENTED; seconded by Taylor 
and unanimously carried, all members present and voting  (MacIlvaine-yes, 
Nocera-yes, Price-yes, Sorey-yes, Taylor-yes, Willkomm-yes, Barnett-yes). 

PUBLIC COMMENT........................................................................................................ITEM 3 
Dorothy Hirsch, 626 Regatta Road, expressed what she characterized as her ongoing concern 
with a lack of enforcement of the construction site codes and the inspection process for 
certificates of occupancy.  Mayor Barnett however said that Council had addressed these issues 
and that the staff had been attempting to resolve these problems.  Council Member Price 
requested an update from City Manager Robert Lee regarding both policy changes and 
accomplishments in this regard to date.  Mr. Price asked that this be presented at the June 7 
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regular City Council meeting.  He also asked for information regarding follow-up on the 
program to use stickers to identify an inspected site (securing/emptying of construction trash 
containers, etc) during hurricane preparations.  Council Member Taylor reiterated her prior 
mention of trained neighborhood groups being organized to report code violations, saying that 
builders would be aware of these individuals’ presence.  Council Member Willkomm 
recommended posting on the City’s website and cable television channel the suggestions he had 
made at the May 3 Council meeting regarding construction site code enforcement.  He expressed 
appreciation to Mrs. Hirsch for reminding Council of the need to remain apprised on important 
issues, and noted that the aforementioned public information had not been provided.  City 
Manager Lee stated that the newly created Construction Management Inspector position would 
address matters involving construction site maintenance in a timely manner and advised Council 
Member Willkomm that the public information would be made available; he also said that he 
would make a formal presentation at the June 7, regular City Council meeting.  After further 
discussion Council concurred with Miss Taylor’s suggestion regarding training citizens to assist, 
but recommended utilizing a three-tiered enforcement system before taking further action. (It is 
noted for the record that this three-tiered system was discussed at the March 1, 2006 regular 
meeting of City Council.)  Henry Kennedy, Pelican Avenue, presented Council with a map of 
what he described as the original conceptual plan for the Gordon River Water Quality Park 
which was intended to purify the water before it entered Naples Bay.  He pointed out however 
that when compared to the plan Council was to review that Wednesday, changes had occurred: 
the building had been enlarged and the parking area had tripled in size, necessitating an 
intersection and traffic signal at the entrance to the park on Golden Gate Parkway.  He said he 
was gravely concerned that the plan to be considered by Council contained, in particular, a traffic 
signal that had been rejected by the County.  While stating that he favors the project, Mr. 
Kennedy urged Council to also deny the plan as currently proposed.  Furthermore, Mr. Kennedy 
also asserted that he had overheard a conversation of Norm Feder and an associate in regard to 
the light; that there was a development to be installed immediately across the street from the 
water park necessitating the full traffic intersection and light.  Mayor Barnett requested that City 
Manager Lee have additional information regarding Mr. Kennedy’s assertions for Council at that 
week’s regular meeting.  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South, expressed displeasure with various 
recent zoning amendments, explaining that she feels the more changes and additions that are 
made, the less potent the Code of Ordinances will become.  Mrs. Smith also addressed what she 
described as a lack of response from staff to questions and information requests from the public, 
pointing out that not all residents have access to the Internet.  She then requested a list of all 
external studies done in the past three years and their cost.  She concluded by thanking Vice 
Mayor Nocera for his involvement with the youth in the community.  Council Member Taylor 
explained that members of the public may pose a question or make a request during comment at 
a Council meeting, but unless Council directs staff to respond, there is no action taken.  Miss 
Taylor however asked that supplemental Council packet information be made available to the 
public in the Council office area on the second floor of City Hall.  Council then asked Mrs. 
Smith to provide the Mayor with a copy of her requests or comments to staff so as to ensure 
follow-up.   
NAPLES HISTORIAN DISCUSSION ............................................................................ITEM 4 
Proposed historian Doris Reynolds said that she had not sought this position; however, Council 
Members expressed their appreciation for her acceptance.  Mrs. Reynolds said that she intends to 
continue her efforts toward the preservation of the character of the community.  She mentioned 
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research that had found approximately 300 homes remaining that had been built prior to 1935 
and urged preservation efforts.  Newcomers, she said, have a sincere interest in the community’s 
past.   
HURRICANE WILMA TREE REPLACEMENT PROGRAM...................................ITEM 5 
City Manager Robert Lee expressed appreciation to the neighborhood associations for their 
cooperation with the post-hurricane tree replacement program.  Community Services Director 
Dave Lykins gave an electronic presentation, a printed copy of which is contained in the file for 
this meeting in the City Clerk’s Office.  He said that the hazard assessment and bus tours for 
neighborhood association members were complete and the tree inventory would be completed by 
June 9. However, he said, the inventory had been delayed due to some 5,120 trees planted by 
private homeowners in the right-of-way which have then become the responsibility of the City.  
Mr. Lykins provided Council with a list of the 127 trees recommended for removal.  (It is noted 
for the record that a copy of this material is contained in the file for this meeting in the City 
Clerk's Office.)  He continued with his presentation which included the following: 

• Tree Evaluation Summary, including evaluation for safety, pruning, cabling, bracing or 
removal and replacement. 

• Pruning Considerations, including 600 banyans in need of annual pruning to a one-third 
canopy reduction, although this will not preclude future storm damage or failure.  
Hardwood trees (mahogany, black olive, jacaranda, royal poinciana, East Palatka holly, 
lauren oak and live oak) will remain on the current three-year trimming cycle which 
includes a 25% canopy reduction. 

• Restoration Cost Impacts, the initial costs of which require bids as follows: pollarding 
(pruning) 600 banyans, $540,000; cabling and bracing 50 trees, $35,000; and removal of 
127 trees, $88,900.  

• Tree Replacement Impacts:  90 banyan trees replaced with live oak, $360,000; 200 
mahogany trees replaced with mahogany, $640,000; 120 to 150 black olive trees replaced 
with black olive, $300,000; 1,000 palm trees replaced with palm, $525,000; and 
additional species requiring replacement include approximately 150 to 250 trees, 
$137,000.  It was noted that based on impacting from two hurricanes (2004 and 2005), 
availability of numerous tree species, including desired replacement size, may further 
impact the budgeted amounts as well as  installation timing and final recovery completion 
efforts.  Planting site considerations include sidewalk and driveway locations, 
underground and overhead utilities, resident plantings, soil conditions, and watering or 
irrigation availability.  

• Tree Recovery Cost Impact Summary which includes pruning, cabling and bracing, 
removal, hardwood replacement, ornamental replacement and palm replacement, for a 
total of $2,626,400. 

• Funding options which are millage rate adjustment, general obligation bond or bank loan, 
voter referendum and grants. 

• Tree Replacement Timeline giving the estimate of the earliest planting of trees to occur 
during late September, 2006.  

• Recommendations are as follows: complete Davey Resources tree inventory; prepare bid 
document as mentioned above; continue canopy reduction pruning of banyan trees during 
summer of 2006; pursue City Council direction for funding in the amount of $2,500,000; 
prepare bid specifications for tree replacements; and prepare update for public 
information for inclusion on Government Channel 12 with estimated planting timeline. 
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Council Member MacIlvaine predicted that the estimated $2.6 million to complete the tree 
replacement/recovery project necessitated by Hurricane Wilma would absorb the entire revenue 
growth derived from higher assessments.  He also questioned what type of security would be 
necessary to acquire lower interest rates with either a bond issue or a bank loan.   
 
Council Member Sorey commended staff for the report and asked whether the public should be 
encouraged to replant trees and if so, whether staff should be contacted for recommendations.  
Parks and Parkways Superintendent Joe Boscaglia said that the final report from Davey 
Resources would identify what species were planted, but that he would not encourage residents 
to plant trees in the City right-of-way, pointing out that a permit is required to do so.  He further 
explained that the goal of the aforementioned effort had been streetscape consistency and that a 
determination must be made as to which trees to replace and with what species.  Mr. Sorey 
questioned the expenditure on banyan tree pollarding, stating that there was no assurance that 
this method was more effective than simple pruning in the survival of trees during future storm 
events to any greater extent than the present pruning program.  He also expressed concern 
regarding the additional cost of the annual rather than three-year cutting, if there were no 
assurance of greater banyan endurance.  Mr. Boscaglia responded to the effect that preliminary 
results of current studies indicate that pollarding in fact minimizes the damage and loss.  One 
long-term alternative, he said, would be replacement with native live oaks, at the rate of 
approximately 20 per year until the effort was complete. 
 
Mr. Sorey however maintained his stance that the additional cost could not be justified without 
some type of guarantee and suggested continuing with the present program, which he described 
as having been sufficient in the past with most trees surviving.  In response to questioning by Mr. 
Sorey, Mr. Boscaglia said that he would in fact, not expend funds for the pollarding, but would 
recommend replacement of banyans with live oaks over the course of the next several years.  Mr. 
Sorey continued that he would also recommended advising all affected homeowners by letter of 
the scheduled removal of trees by the City.  In further response to Council Member Sorey, Mr. 
Boscaglia reported that all contractors in Collier County had been notified as to the City’s tree 
trimming requirements so as to avoid any further damage to existing trees from improper 
trimming; also the City tree ordinance had been posted on the website and on the City’s cable 
television channel to further inform the public.   
 
Mr. Sorey concluded by asserting that the financial reality is that the aforementioned 
expenditures would require a millage rate increase and suggested that the replacement program 
be extended up to four years in light of the fact that certain species and sizes of trees continue to 
be unavailable.  Mr. Boscaglia agreed, stating that by extending the timeframe nurseries could 
more readily produce the size and type of trees needed to meet the City’s criteria.   
 
Council Member Taylor however reminded Council that Naples is a Tree City USA and that the 
citizenry wants its trees maintained.  Council Member MacIlvaine agreed with Miss Taylor but 
also stressed the significance of a $540,000 expenditure; he also said he is on record as not being 
in favor of a millage rate increase.  Council Member Willkomm stated that the tree canopy in 
Naples is one of its most striking features and that every effort should be made to maintain it, 
adding that a one to two year timeframe would be appropriate in his view.  Mr. Boscaglia further 
indicated that the live oaks are readily available and that it is the other species which are difficult 
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to obtain.  At Mayor Barnett’s request, Mr. Boscaglia said that he could provide Council with 
information on which species are currently available.   
 
Miss Taylor observed that it appeared to her from the list provided that nearly every banyan 
mahogany on Gordon Drive had been identified for removal.  She urged that homeowners in this 
area be notified, and Messrs. Lykins and Boscaglia assured her that they are in close contact with 
area residents regarding the removals.  Mr. Boscaglia further explained that the moisture level of 
the soil is, in fact, a major contributing factor of the failure of the mahogany trees on lower 
Gordon Drive and that Hurricane Wilma exacerbated this condition.  Miss Taylor asserted her 
belief that citizens would want the City to take whatever actions necessary to save the banyan 
trees.  Council Member Price agreed, adding that while pruning might not guarantee the 
banyans’ survival, it could improve the chances of those which had survived Hurricane Wilma.   
 
City Manager Lee asked that a consensus be reached regarding the pollarding referred to above.  
Finance Director Ann Marie Ricardi gave a brief review of funding options, recommending a 
bank loan and explaining that if a larger amount were needed a general obligation bond would be 
appropriate.   
Public Comment:  Henry Kennedy, Pelican Avenue, stated that banyan trees are characteristic 
to Florida and that trimming, but not removal, should be the course of action.  Stressing the 
importance of landscaping as a component of development, Mr. Kennedy urged that the 
necessary expenditure be made to retain the City’s trees.  He also expressed the desire to plant in 
the right-of-way in front of his home because this area is not maintained by the City as it should 
be.   
 
Council Member Sorey concluded by recommending that existing banyan trees be maintained 
and replaced with other species only when they fail.  The City should continue its past efforts in 
regard to trees, he said. 
 
Mayor Barnett said that he had requested City Attorney Robert Pritt to give a brief update with 
regard to the Naples Airport Authority (NAA) during correspondence and communications; this, 
he said, would afford Council an opportunity to reach a decision regarding the June 12 
Workshop Meeting, at which the NAA is to present its quarterly report.   
BRIEFING BY CITY MANAGER ..................................................................................ITEM 6 
City Manager Lee referenced Public Works Director Dan Mercer’s memo in the meeting packet 
regarding the repainting of various traffic signals, a task from which the City has been precluded 
due to litigating between the installing contractor and the Florida Department of Transportation 
(FDOT).  Community Services Director Dave Lykins then reviewed the situation relative to US 
41 medians northward from Fleischmann Boulevard.  He cited recent storm events and drought 
conditions as major impacts to the deterioration of appearance and that renewal was to be a 
summer project.  Contractors were at that time pressurizing irrigation lines which is necessary 
before planting can occur, he said.  This process is expected to encompass approximately three 
months.  He concluded with stressing that the intent is to follow the prior Naplescape median 
design as closely as possible.  Council Member Sorey pointed out that the Central Avenue area is 
in need of vegetation removal due to lack of irrigation and asked what assurances were in place 
to prevent this situation from recurring.  Parks and Parkways Superintendent Joe Boscaglia 
explained that several medians and cul-de-sacs throughout the City sustained hurricane damage 
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that may not be evident on the surface but which resulted in shifting of the underground portion 
of plants and trees.  Mr. Sorey urged that these repairs not be delayed because absent the 
irrigation system, the additional cost of greenscape replacement had become necessary. 
Construction Management Director Ron Wallace gave a brief presentation indicating that the 
medians on US 41 from Seventh Avenue North to Fleischmann Boulevard are a continuation of 
the gateway theme (seen on the eastern entrance to the City at the Gordon River Bridges), with 
lighting and landscaping just completed in the downtown area.  He explained that the lighting 
and the irrigation system must first be installed and that this had been delayed because of the 
lack of an electrical design and necessary permitting.  However, an interim plan is underway for 
temporary plantings until the lighting can be completed, he added.    
REVIEW OF ITEMS ON THE 6/7/06 REGULAR MEETING AGENDA .................ITEM 7 
Council Member Taylor requested the actual start time of firework displays in 2005 Item 6-b(3) 
(New Year’s Eve Fireworks 2006) and requested removal of Item 6-f (establishment of Sam Noe 
Award) from the consent agenda for separate discussion.  Council Member Price questioned the 
increase in building size and the number of parking spaces with reference to Item 9 (Rezone and 
Comprehensive Plan amendment – Gordon River Water Quality Park).  Council Member Taylor 
asked whether Council approval was necessary in conjunction with the use of aquifer storage and 
recovery (ASR); in addition, Council Member Sorey inquired as to the increased volume of 
stormwater that will be processed.  With reference to Item 11 (Rezone Petition 06-R2, 300, 340 
and 350 Fifth Avenue South), Mr. Price requested review of parking changes and whether such 
changes constitute another first reading.  Council Member Sorey asked Council to consider 
continuing education and other compliance issues with regard to Item 15 (certification program 
for lawn and landscape maintenance professionals).  City Manager Lee requested that the 
following items be added:  Item 18 (interlocal agreement with other cities for an underground 
power study); Item 19 (consideration of establishing an in-house recycling program); Item 20 
(construction site issues update); Item 21 (appointment of the City of Naples Historian); and Item 
22 (discussion of Naples Airport Authority). 
Recess: 10:44 a.m. to 10:59 a.m.  It is noted for the record that all Council Members were 
present when the meeting reconvened.  
CORRESPONDENCE/COMMUNICATIONS ............................................................................ 
City Attorney Robert Pritt reviewed his June 1, 2006, memorandum (Attachment 1) regarding 
the Naples Airport Authority (NAA) and the draft of a letter to the Federal Aviation 
Administration (FAA), proposed to be written jointly with NAA Attorney Joseph McMackin 
(Attachment 2).  Nevertheless, he said he continued to respectfully disagree with Mr. McMackin 
and the NAA regarding the possible renegotiation of the City’s lease with NAA for the airport 
property.  Mr. Pritt further said that research had found neither statutes nor case law to clarify the 
statutory issues regarding revenue diversion, therefore it would be necessary to seek a 
determination from the FAA.  He also related his recommendations contained in the above 
referenced memo.   
 
Mayor Barnett said he believed that the agenda for the Council’s upcoming joint meeting with 
the NAA (June 12) should be limited to the standard quarterly budgetary matters and the North 
Road area conceptual plan; otherwise, fact finding only regarding the issues should go forward at 
that juncture.  Council Member Willkomm differed, however, expressing the opinion that 
discussion should as soon as possible move forward regarding all business with the NAA, 
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expressing uncertainty as to the continuation of the uniting of counsel for the two parties with 
regard to the above referenced letter to the FAA.   
 
Mayor Barnett however maintained that factual information must be established before 
discussion can move forward.  City Attorney Pritt recommended that further discussion on this 
matter be added to the agenda of the June 12 joint meeting with NAA and stressed that he was at 
that time merely attempting to update Council on the ongoing consultations with the NAA legal 
counsel.  Mr. Willkomm expressed the desire to present to the NAA questions he would like 
answered, to which Mayor Barnet suggested that he commit them to writing so that they could be 
addressed at the joint meeting. 
 
Council Member Price expressed concern that a mere search for information would in fact 
generate ill will in the community; he said that the aforementioned letter to the FAA should be 
dispatched and then all involved should await the answers.  Council Member Taylor expressed 
her desire to send the letter to the FAA but to also enter into discussion with the NAA regarding 
the lease at the upcoming joint meeting.  Council Member MacIlvaine then questioned the 
protocol involved in the proposed questioning of the FAA, and Mr. Pritt explained that he felt it 
important for both local entities to have input into the drafting of the letter and that, in fact, he is 
not assured that the City alone would receive a response from the FAA.  Council Member Sorey 
urged Council to put this discussion on the Council agenda for June 7 so as to allow public 
participation and that he would make his comments publicly at that time.  Mr. Pritt then 
requested direction to send a courtesy copy of the draft letter to the NAA attorney and asked that 
discussion of these matters be added as an agenda item to that week’s regular meeting.   
Public Comment: Henry Kennedy, Pelican Avenue, expressed confidence that an agreement 
could be reached regarding the NAA lease, although it should be determined whether 
renegotiation is possible.  Nevertheless, he urged that all discussion be in the context of a public 
meeting where the topic is listed on an agenda, and not inserted in correspondence and 
communications; he also said that the NAA should have been represented.  Mayor Barnett 
however said that the only way this item could have been broached to the Council and put on a 
subsequent agenda was to engage in dialog at a workshop.  City Attorney Pritt suggested 
discussion only at that week’s meeting be conducted regarding the joint meeting with NAA on 
June 12 since he is in communication with the NAA counsel.  Scott Cameron, 690 Banyan 
Circle, presented a letter from various residents opposing any attempt to renegotiate the lease 
with the NAA, dated June 5, 2006 (Attachment 3).  He said that the airport benefits the 
community and that he feels it wrong to pursue such a course.  Council Member Taylor said that 
while she does not dispute the airport’s contribution to the community, it is nevertheless 
necessary to gather information for the possible renegotiation of the lease which calls for one 
dollar per year for 637 acres of land within the City boundaries.  Sue Smith, 11th Avenue South, 
said she had opposed the airport lease arrangement from its inception and expressed appreciation 
for the present examination.   
 
Council Member Sorey noted correspondence from Doug Finlay regarding the City’s acquisition 
of the linear strip of property at the end of Seagate Drive, asking if an appraisal is necessary and 
an estimated closing date.  City Manager Robert Lee confirmed the need for an appraisal and 
said that June 14 was the projected date to bring the matter before Council.  In response to 
Council Member Taylor, City Manager Lee also noted that the River Park Needs Assessment 
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meeting would occur on June 12, at 6:00 p.m. in Council Chamber.  Miss Taylor requested that 
Council consider purchasing open space for future affordable housing.  
 
ADJOURN........................................................................................................................................ 
11:53 a.m. 
 
 
 
       ______________________________ 

  Bill Barnett, Mayor 
 
 
 
 
 
 
______________________________ 
Tara A. Norman, City Clerk 
 
 
 
Minutes prepared by: 
 
______________________________ 
Vicki L. Smith, Technical Writing Specialist 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _9/6/06_____________
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